

Where Next for Opioids and the Law? Despair, Harm Reduction, Lawsuits, and Regulatory Reform

Public Health Reports
2018, Vol. 133(1) 29-33
© 2017, Association of Schools and
Programs of Public Health
All rights reserved.
Reprints and permission:
sagepub.com/journalsPermissions.nav
DOI: 10.1177/0033354917743500
journals.sagepub.com/home/phr



Scott Burris, JD¹

Keywords

legal epidemiology, overdose, social determinants of health

It is difficult to overstate the severity of the opioid crisis in the United States. The Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) estimates that at least 64 000 people died of drug overdose in 2016,¹ more than the historical mortality peaks of human immunodeficiency virus, car crashes, or guns.² The annual number of deaths from drug overdose is so high that, in 2015, life expectancy in the United States declined,³ the first decline since the peak of human immunodeficiency virus mortality a quarter-century ago.⁴ Even as communities, policy makers, and health workers struggle with the trauma of the opioid crisis, increased demand, globalization, and chemistry have changed the illegal opioids market for the worse, creating what will probably be a long-term niche for the counterfeit pills and fentanyl analogues that are now powering overdose deaths.^{5,6}

CDC began to take notice of the increasingly dramatic rise of overdose mortality at least 15 years ago.^{7,8} At this point, epidemiologists were themselves only catching up with harm reductionists, who had faced heroin overdoses for years at syringe-exchange programs and had, among other things, developed the take-home naloxone intervention.⁹ Legislators were, like most Americans, slower to catch on to the problem. New Mexico, facing an epidemic of rural heroin overdose, created a take-home naloxone law as part of a comprehensive package of harm-reduction legislation that went into force in 2001. However, the legislation was in response to heroin, not to prescription opioids, and by 2009, only California, Connecticut, and New York had followed New Mexico's lead.¹⁰ The opioid issue hit the policy agenda substantially only during the current decade, but by 2017, every state allowed some form of lay administration of naloxone. By 2016, 37 states also had enacted Good Samaritan immunity for people seeking emergency help for an overdose.¹¹ Modernization and strengthening of prescription drug monitoring programs (PDMPs) also became a priority, as these programs spread from 13 states in 1998 to 49 states and the District of Columbia by 2014.¹²

Lawmakers have been busy, but has their legal work been effective? That is harder to say. Research in the past few

years shows positive effects for some laws: PDMP laws,^{13,14} pill mill laws,^{14,15} and hard-to-evaluate Good Samaritan and naloxone laws.¹⁶⁻¹⁸ Some studies suggest that expanded access to medical marijuana could be helping through substitution of marijuana for opioids.^{19,20} However, the evidence is emerging slowly and piecemeal, mostly examining interventions one at a time in settings where many things are going on at once. Even if these high-profile policies do have an impact, there is no indication that they have the same impact as better access to care for opioid dependency.²¹ Congress has helped in providing better access to care through the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act's insurance expansion and mental health parity provisions²² and, in 2017, through the 21st Century Cures Act.²³ Funding, along with the Obama administration's moral support, helped more people than before gain access to medication-assisted treatment with methadone and buprenorphine, the often stigmatized but still best-evidenced treatment for opioid dependency.²⁴

So far, then, it looks as if law has reduced the damage but not turned back the tide. Given that most states now have adopted some version of Good Samaritan, naloxone access, and PDMP laws, where do lawmakers go next?

Focus on Despair?

In theory, lawmakers could turn their attention to deeper socioeconomic drivers. The much-discussed work by Case and Deaton reaffirms the direct and proximal causal impact of opioid abuse on American health, with an important twist.^{25,26} In their analysis, Case and Deaton analyzed the decline in US life expectancy powered in part by opioids, but

¹ Temple University Beasley School of Law, Philadelphia, PA, USA

Corresponding Author:

Scott Burris, JD, Temple University Beasley School of Law, 1719 N Broad St, Philadelphia, PA 19122, USA.
Email: scott.burris@temple.edu

also by suicide and alcohol abuse, all reflecting a profound social alienation in the working and middle classes. They argued that these deaths are “deaths of despair” among people who have lost out in the economic changes of the past 50 years—lost out to the globalization of industrial production and technological change but also in their experience of growing inequality. Life for the top 20% is better than ever, but public schools, colleges, parks, transportation systems, roads and bridges, and overall collective investment in planning and support have been neglected. Less affluent people in great swaths of the country have increasingly been left to their own devices as dramatic economic changes have overtaken them and, slowly but surely, the effects of lost hope and reduced social cohesion and opportunity have manifested in the mortality tables. Ethnography²⁷ and work by Chetty et al,²⁸ which shows a pattern of declining opportunity and shorter lives for less affluent Americans, reinforce this interpretation.

The idea that underlying social conditions express themselves in population health is not new. From Durkheim’s book in 1897 on suicide²⁹ to the landmark 2008 report of the World Health Organization’s Commission on Social Determinants of Health,³⁰ mounting evidence indicates that the conditions of daily life are the deep drivers of the level and distribution of health. Case and Deaton’s thesis stands on this tradition, but the authors doubt that any simple causal relationship exists between rising inequality and rising mortality among those who have lost out in the changing economy. Economic factors, they state,

work through their effects on family, on spiritual fulfillment, and on how people perceive meaning and satisfaction in their lives in a way that goes beyond material success. At the same time, increasing distress and the failure of life to turn out as expected is consistent with people compensating through other risky behaviors such as abuse of alcohol and drug use that predispose towards the outcomes we have been discussing.^{25(p45)}

The “deaths of despair” idea may or may not prove to be true from an epidemiologic and demographic point of view,³¹ but it has legs as a policy meme. The *American Journal of Public Health* recently published several articles on the topic,³² and it now comes up regularly in opinion editorials and blogs. The hard part here is thinking of a viable legislative agenda driven by a social determinants of health assessment. Legislation has a bias toward addressing immediate causes. For example, substantial evidence and plausible policy remedies for the nation’s poor showing on infant mortality have not led to substantial investment in better lives for children.³³⁻³⁵ Proponents of addressing social determinants of health face this problem any time they propose legislative action, and they face it with opioids. It seems to be both politically and culturally easier for Americans to see substance use as a poor choice than as a symptom of social injustice or mismanagement. Talking about despair as a policy problem asks legislators to agree that substantial

economic inequality is, in itself, a bad thing and then to take their concern about inequality into questions such as how much the tax code should reduce post-tax income inequality; how much of the new revenue to devote to better schools, access to college, and other social investments; and whether and how legislative power can be used to support stronger families and communities. It is a great debate to start having; however, while it develops, several important legal questions appear on the opioid policy horizon. Although these policies do not take on the roots of despair, they do start to get at some legally neglected structural factors in the opioid crisis.

Going After Pharmaceutical Makers

New lawsuits from cities and states may take aim at structural factors that Congress refuses to touch. At least 25 cities and states have filed lawsuits against opioid manufacturers since the start of 2016, and more are actively investigating new cases.³⁶ These lawsuits, which echo the strategy that produced the tobacco Master Settlement Agreement, are built around claims of civil liability for fraudulent, negligent, or reckless marketing behavior, but their ultimate legal merits may not matter. The litigants will press for a settlement and, as in the earlier tobacco litigation, the plaintiffs could get the defendant companies to agree to remedies that legislators have been unwilling or unable to enact. In a settlement, pharmaceutical manufacturers could voluntarily agree to forgo consumer-directed marketing for opioids and better educate citizens and physicians on risks. A settlement could even take on the cost of naloxone. Opioid manufacturers could agree to produce more of the drug, at affordable prices, or could contribute substantial sums to a fund to offset the costs that governments and private organizations are facing. The defendants could even agree to pursue, and pay for, the development of an over-the-counter formulation. None of this would require an admission of any wrongdoing or action by Congress or the US Food and Drug Administration.

Doubling Down on Harm Reduction and a Public Health Drug Policy

Naloxone and Good Samaritan laws emerged from the harm-reduction experience, which has not always been beloved by legislators across the 50 states. Likewise, the somewhat warmer political embrace of methadone and buprenorphine is a departure from the old line that these evidence-based treatments merely replace one addiction with another. Overall, the opioid epidemic seems to have contributed to a more open and broader discussion of treating problematic drug use as primarily a health problem rather than a law enforcement problem.²⁴

Many legal opportunities, large and small, will arise for a wider adoption of models such as Law Enforcement Assisted Diversion³⁷ that mobilize police officers to directly divert drug users from jail into health care as well as for

maintaining the pressure on drug court judges to allow and even encourage methadone and buprenorphine.³⁸ One of the most interesting issues, though, is the deployment of medically supervised drug consumption programs, most commonly referred to as safe injection sites. Safe injection sites, which have almost 2 decades of evidence and overseas experience behind them, reduce communicable disease and wound infections (through provision of sterile consumption equipment and facilities) and drug overdose deaths (through rapid diagnosis and treatment).³⁹ Several cities, including Boston, New York, Philadelphia, San Francisco, and Seattle, have taken at least some steps to consider the idea. In Seattle, a task force recommended the launch of safe injection sites, and at least 1 underground safe injection site is operating.⁴⁰

One might think of a safe injection site as a syringe-exchange program with chairs and, legally, the 2 interventions pose similar challenges. As with syringe-exchange programs in their early days, often no state law explicitly forbids safe injection sites, but numerous drug control laws could be construed to do so.⁴¹ Also, as with syringe-exchange programs, early adopters, despite having good science on their side, are worried that they could be prosecuted if they launch the intervention. The development of safe injection sites seems slowly to be following the syringe-exchange program playbook: first, underground sites, then city-level action, coupled with advocacy for enabling legislation at the state level (already considered in California and Maryland). A medical marijuana parallel also exists; probably the law most obviously interpreted as a barrier to safe injection sites is a provision of the federal Controlled Substances Act that was passed to deal with rave parties and crack houses.⁴² Will the federal government intervene if states or cities authorize safe injection sites? It is as much a political question as it is a legal question.⁴³

More investment in a public health, harm-reduction approach makes sense given the evidence of what works, but there is every reason to expect that actual policy will be more mixed. The first report from the President's Commission on Combating Drug Addiction and the Opioid Crisis was focused on public health approaches.⁴⁴ In contrast, Attorney General Sessions has taken steps to reverse the less penally oriented approach of the Department of Justice under the Obama Administration, ordering federal prosecutors to pursue longer sentences for drug cases. With the additional pressure of illicit fentanyl, some commentators fear a return to counterproductive but resonant tough-on-drugs policies.⁴⁵

Better Regulation of Treatment

With help from researchers and the press, more attention will be paid to how cities, states, and the federal government regulate drug treatment. On the one hand is the question of how difficult it should be to get evidence-based methadone and buprenorphine. The rather amazing fact remains that there are more regulations on methadone and buprenorphine than there are on prescribing opioid drugs. Congress recently

increased the number of patients whom certified buprenorphine prescribers can treat, but both buprenorphine and methadone are still regulated more than most prescription drugs.⁴⁶ States also regulate methadone clinics, and even cities can get involved through land-use restrictions that potentially allow not-in-my-backyard limits on clinics. The impact of these regulations on access to treatment and success has not been evaluated, so it is possible that they do not actually cause harm. However, overall, a world in which methadone and buprenorphine is more accessible would surely also be one in which opioid morbidity and mortality were lower.

On the other hand is the problem of bad treatment. More funding for drug treatment has attracted unqualified or unscrupulous providers into the largely unregulated world of residential treatment programs, sober houses, and other modes and facilities that do not deploy methadone and buprenorphine. Given the life-or-death stakes and the amount of public and private insurance money at stake, several states are beginning to look at better regulations or better enforcement of regulations to prevent fraud and abuse.⁴⁷ Preventing fraud or abuse will require policy makers to potentially define what counts as quality treatment and to take on an industry that does very well by the status quo.

Conclusion

The United States has seen a vigorous legislative response to the opioid epidemic, but legislators are running out of easy targets as the most popular ideas are adopted in all the states. Meanwhile, the epidemic is taking a bigger toll. No realist would foresee social or political consensus any time soon on the roles of inequality, despair, and their structural determinants in the crisis; however, there is a huge reservoir of compassionate concern that cuts across parties and ideologies. Safe injection sites and other harm-reduction measures, better access to more effective drug treatment, and safer marketing of opioid medicines are all viable ways to act on that compassionate concern. Although these measures will not get at root causes, they will certainly soothe a lot of despair.

Declaration of Conflicting Interests

The author declared no potential conflicts of interest with respect to the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article.

Funding

The author received no financial support for the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article.

ORCID iD

Scott Burris, JD  <http://orcid.org/0000-0002-6013-5842>

References

1. National Institute on Drug Abuse. Overdose death rates. <https://www.drugabuse.gov/related-topics/trends-statistics/overdose->

- death-rates. Revised September 2017. Accessed September 26, 2017.
2. Katz J. Drug deaths in America are rising faster than ever. *The New York Times*. June 5, 2017. <https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2017/06/05/upshot/opioid-epidemic-drug-overdose-deaths-are-rising-faster-than-ever.html>. Accessed October 23, 2017.
 3. Xu J, Murphy SL, Kochanek KD, Arias E. Mortality in the United States, 2015. *NCHS Data Brief*. 2016;(267):1-8.
 4. Rogers K. Life expectancy in U.S. declines slightly, and researchers are puzzled. *The New York Times*. December 8, 2016. <https://www.nytimes.com/2016/12/08/health/life-expectancy-us-declines.html>. Accessed October 23, 2017.
 5. Alpert A, Powell D, Pacula RL. *Supply-Side Drug Policy in the Presence of Substitutes: Evidence From the Introduction of Abuse-Deterrent Opioids*. NBER Working Paper No. 23031. Cambridge, MA: National Bureau of Economic Research; 2017.
 6. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention Health Alert Network. Influx of fentanyl-laced counterfeit pills and toxic fentanyl-related compounds further increases risk of fentanyl-related overdose and fatalities. <http://emergency.cdc.gov/han/han00395.asp>. Published 2016. Accessed October 23, 2017.
 7. Paulozzi L, Annet J. Unintentional poisoning deaths—United States, 1999-2004. *MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep*. 2007; 56(5):93-96.
 8. Singleton M, Qin H, Williams P, et al. Unintentional and under-terminated poisoning deaths—11 states, 1990-2001. *MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep*. 2004;53(11):233-238.
 9. Bigg D. Opiate overdose prevention/intervention using take-home naloxone. Paper presented at: 131st Annual Meeting of the American Public Health Association; November 15-19, 2003; San Francisco, CA.
 10. Legal Science LLC. Prescription Drug Abuse Policy System (PDAPS): naloxone overdose prevention laws. <http://www.pdaps.org/datasets/laws-regulating-administration-of-naloxone-1501695139>. Published 2017. Accessed October 24, 2017.
 11. Legal Science LLC. Prescription Drug Abuse Policy System (PDAPS). www.pdaps.org. Published 2017. Accessed August 21, 2017.
 12. Davis CS, Pierce M, Dasgupta N. Evolution and convergence of state laws governing controlled substance prescription monitoring programs, 1998-2011. *Am J Public Health*. 2014; 104(8):1389-1395.
 13. Patrick SW, Fry CE, Jones TF, Buntin MB. Implementation of prescription drug monitoring programs associated with reductions in opioid-related death rates. *Health Aff (Millwood)*. 2016; 35(7):1324-1332.
 14. Pardo B. Do more robust prescription drug monitoring programs reduce prescription opioid overdose? *Addiction*. 2017; 112(10):1773-1783.
 15. Lyapustina T, Rutkow L, Chang HY. Effect of a “pill mill” law on opioid prescribing and utilization: the case of Texas. *Drug Alcohol Depend*. 2016;159:190-197.
 16. Rees DI, Sabia JJ, Argys LM, Latshaw J, Dave D. *With a Little Help From My Friends: The Effects of Naloxone Access and Good Samaritan Laws on Opioid-Related Deaths*. NBER Working Papers. Cambridge, MA: National Bureau of Economic Research; 2017.
 17. Kerensky T, Walley AY. Opioid overdose prevention and naloxone rescue kits: what we know and what we don’t know. *Addict Sci Clin Pract*. 2016;12(1):4.
 18. McDonald R, Strang J. Are take-home naloxone programmes effective? Systematic review utilizing application of the Bradford Hill criteria. *Addiction*. 2016;111(7):1177-1187.
 19. Shi Y. Medical marijuana policies and hospitalizations related to marijuana and opioid pain reliever. *Drug Alcohol Depend*. 2017;173:144-150.
 20. Bradford AC, Bradford WD. Medical marijuana laws reduce prescription medication use in Medicare Part D. *Health Aff (Millwood)*. 2016;35(7):1230-1236.
 21. Davis CS. Commentary on Pardo (2017) and Moyo et al. (2017): Much still unknown about prescription drug monitoring programs. *Addiction*. 2017;112(10):1797-1798.
 22. Pub L No. 111-148, 124 Stat 119 (2010).
 23. Pub L No. 114-255 (2016).
 24. Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, Office of the Surgeon General. *Facing Addiction in America: The Surgeon General’s Report on Alcohol, Drugs, and Health*. Washington, DC: US Department of Health and Human Services; 2016.
 25. Case A, Deaton A. *Mortality and Morbidity in the 21st Century*. Washington, DC: Brookings Institution; 2017.
 26. Case A, Deaton A. Rising morbidity and mortality in midlife among white non-Hispanic Americans in the 21st century. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. 2015;112(49):15078-15083.
 27. McLean K. “There’s nothing here”: deindustrialization as risk environment for overdose. *Int J Drug Policy*. 2016;29: 19-26.
 28. Chetty R, Grusky D, Hell M, Hendren N, Manduca R, Narang J. The fading American dream: trends in absolute income mobility since 1940. *Science*. 2017;356(6336):398-406.
 29. Durkheim E. *Suicide: A Study in Sociology*. London, UK: Routledge & Kegan Paul; 1952.
 30. Commission on Social Determinants of Health. *Closing the Gap in a Generation: Health Equity Through Action on the Social Determinants of Health*. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization; 2008.
 31. Masters RK, Tilstra AM, Simon DH. Explaining recent mortality trends among younger and middle-aged white Americans [published online ahead of print July 19, 2017]. *Int J Epidemiol*. doi:10.1093/ije/dyx127.
 32. Scutchfield FD, Keck CW. Deaths of despair: why? What to do? *Am J Public Health*. 2017;107(10):1564-1565.
 33. Chen A, Oster E, Williams H. Why is infant mortality higher in the United States than in Europe? *Am Econ J*. 2016;8(2):89-124.
 34. Komro KA, Livingston MD, Markowitz S, Wagenaar AC. The effect of an increased minimum wage on infant mortality and birth weight. *Am J Public Health*. 2016;106(8):1514-1516.
 35. Komro KA, Burris S, Wagenaar AC. Social determinants of child health: concepts and measures for future research. *Health Behav Policy Rev*. 2014;1(6):432-445.

36. Higham S, Bernstein L. Drugmakers and distributors face barrage of lawsuits over opioid epidemic. *The Washington Post*. July 4, 2017. https://www.washingtonpost.com/investigations/drugmakers-and-distributors-face-barrage-of-lawsuits-over-opioid-epidemic/2017/07/04/3fc33c64-5794-11e7-b38e-35fd8e0c288f_story.html?utm_term=.5dfbba3970bf. Accessed November 24, 2017.
37. Addiction Policy Forum. Law Enforcement Assisted Diversion (LEAD). <http://www.addictionpolicy.org/single-post/2017/02/07/LEAD>. Published February 7, 2017. Accessed September 27, 2017.
38. Knopf A. SAMHSA bans drug court grantees from ordering participants off MAT. *Alcoholism & Drug Abuse Weekly*. <http://www.alcoholismdrugabuseweekly.com/article-detail/samhsa-bans-drug-court-grantees-from-ordering-participants-off-mat.aspx>. Published February 16, 2015. Accessed October 23, 2017.
39. Potier C, Laprévotte V, Dubois-Arber F, Cottencin O, Rolland B. Supervised injection services: what has been demonstrated? A systematic literature review. *Drug Alcohol Depend*. 2014; 145:48-68.
40. Kral AH, Davidson PJ. Addressing the nation's opioid epidemic: lessons from an unsanctioned supervised injection site in the U.S. [published online ahead of print August 4, 2017]. *Am J Prev Med*. doi:10.1016/j.amepre.2017.06.010.
41. Burris S, Finucane D, Gallagher H, Grace J. The legal strategies used in operating syringe exchange programs in the United States. *Am J Public Health*. 1996;86(8, pt 1):1161-1166.
42. 21 USC § 856 (2003).
43. Burris S, Anderson ED, Beletsky L, Davis CS. Federalism, policy learning, and local innovation in public health: the case of the supervised injection facility. *St Louis Univ Law J*. 2009; 53:1089-1154.
44. President's Commission on Combating Drug Addiction and the Opioid Crisis. Draft interim report. <https://www.whitehouse.gov/sites/whitehouse.gov/files/ondcp/commission-interim-report.pdf>. Published 2017. Accessed October 24, 2017.
45. Beletsky L, Davis CS. Today's fentanyl crisis: Prohibition's Iron Law, revisited. *Int J Drug Policy*. 2017;46:156-159.
46. Davis C, Green T, Beletsky L. Action, not rhetoric, needed to reverse the opioid overdose epidemic. *J Law Med Ethics*. 2017; 45(1)(suppl):20-23.
47. Alvarez L. Haven for recovering addicts now profits from their relapses. *The New York Times*. June 20, 2017. <https://www.nytimes.com/2017/06/20/us/delray-beach-addiction.html>. Accessed October 23, 2017.